

National climate hazard indices for health:

WHO technical report

Infin



National climate hazard indices for health:

WHO technical report

National climate hazard indices for health: WHO technical report

ISBN 978-92-4-007436-1 (electronic version) ISBN 978-92-4-007437-8 (print version)

© World Health Organization 2023

Some rights reserved. This work is available under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO licence (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO; https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/igo).

Under the terms of this licence, you may copy, redistribute and adapt the work for non-commercial purposes, provided the work is appropriately cited, as indicated below. In any use of this work, there should be no suggestion that WHO endorses any specific organization, products or services. The use of the WHO logo is not permitted. If you adapt the work, then you must license your work under the same or equivalent Creative Commons licence. If you create a translation of this work, you should add the following disclaimer along with the suggested citation: "This translation was not created by the World Health Organization (WHO). WHO is not responsible for the content or accuracy of this translation. The original English edition shall be the binding and authentic edition".

Any mediation relating to disputes arising under the licence shall be conducted in accordance with the mediation rules of the World Intellectual Property Organization (http://www.wipo.int/amc/en/mediation/rules/).

Suggested citation. National climate hazard indices for health: WHO technical report. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2023. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

Cataloguing-in-Publication (CIP) data. CIP data are available at http://apps.who.int/iris.

Sales, rights and licensing. To purchase WHO publications, see https://www.who.int/publications/book-orders. To submit requests for commercial use and queries on rights and licensing, see https://www.who.int/copyright.

Third-party materials. If you wish to reuse material from this work that is attributed to a third party, such as tables, figures or images, it is your responsibility to determine whether permission is needed for that reuse and to obtain permission from the copyright holder. The risk of claims resulting from infringement of any third-party-owned component in the work rests solely with the user.

General disclaimers. The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of WHO concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted and dashed lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by WHO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by WHO to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall WHO be liable for damages arising from its use.

Contents

Ackn	owledgements	iv
Acro	nyms and abbreviations	v
1	Introduction	1
2	Scope and underlying principles	3
3	Selection of indices and health relevance	5
	3.1 Selection process	5
	3.2 Phase 1 indices	7
	3.3 Phase 2 indices and regional consultation in the Pacific and Caribbean	7
4	Overview of input data and methodology	9
	4.1 Input data	9
	4.2 Methodology	11
5	Presentation of data	15
	5.1 Climate hazard plots	15
	5.2 Summary statistics	18
	5.3 Interpretation of the climate hazard projection plots	18
	5.4 Data	19
6	Applications, caveats and limitations	20
7	Conclusion	23
Refe	rences	24
Anne	ex 1. Participation in country profile project	28
Anne	ex 2. Detailed methodology	31
	A2.1 Introduction	31
	A2.2 Data sources	31
	A2.3 Interpolation and aggregation	33
	A2.4 Adjustment for model bias	34
	A2.5 Phase 1 technical evaluation	41
	References	43

Acknowledgements

The World Health Organization (WHO) is grateful to the University of East Anglia, Climatic Research Unit for its continued collaboration on the WHO UNFCCC Health and Climate Change country profile project since its inception in 2015.

This report was prepared by Clare Goodess (University of East Anglia), Ian Harris (University of East Anglia) and Tara Neville (WHO).

Special thanks to Corinne Le Quéré (University of East Anglia, and formerly Tyndall Centre for Climate Change Research) for her role in establishing the steering committee for this project and her technical expertise and guidance in the development of the climate hazard indices relevant for health.

Thanks to Joy Shumake-Guillemot (World Meteorological Organization (WMO)) for providing ongoing guidance and technical contributions through the WMO WHO Joint Office on Climate Change and Health. Thanks also to Diarmid Campbell-Lendrum (WHO) for his guidance and technical expertise.

The following are thanked for providing expert regional advice during the consultation with the Caribbean, Pacific and the WCRP: Adrian Trotman (Caribbean Institute for Meteorology and Hydrology) and Cedric Van Meerbeeck (Caribbean Institute for Meteorology and Hydrology); Lisa Alexander (University of New South Wales) and Co-chair of the World Climate Research Programme (WCRP) Grand Challenge on Weather and Climate Extremes; Michel Rixen (WCRP).

Colin Harpham (University of East Anglia) is thanked for undertaking the climate data processing in Phase 1. Phil Jones (University of East Anglia) provided expert guidance on observed data during Phase 1.

The following are thanked for making data available and providing usage guidance: Markus Donat (Climate Change Research Centre, University of New South Wales) and the HadEX2 team; Jana Sillman (Canadian Climate Centre for Climate Modelling and Analysis) and team. We acknowledge the WCRP's Working Group on Coupled Modelling, which is responsible for the Coupled Model Intercomparison Project, and we thank the climate modelling groups for producing and making available their fifth phase of the Coupled Model Intercomparison Project 5 (CMIP5) model output. National consultations were invaluable in the review and improvement of the climate hazard estimates. It was undertaken through the development of the WHO UNFCCC health and climate change country profiles and would not have been possible without the close collaboration of the WHO regional, subregional and country offices. Special thanks to Hamed Bakir (WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean), Daniel Buss (Pan American Health Organization), Nasir Hassan (WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific), Vladimir Kendrovski (WHO Regional Office for Europe), Rok Ho Kim (WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific/WHO HQ), Saori Kitabatake (WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific), Antonios Kolimenakis (WHO Regional Office for Africa), Brama Koné (WHO Regional Office for Africa), Mazen Malkawi (WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean), Guy Mbayo (WHO Regional Office for Africa), Eleonora Orsetti (WHO), Payden (WHO Regional Office for South-East Asia), Karen Polson (Pan American Health Organization), Saleh Rababa (WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean), Oliver Schmoll (WHO Regional Office for Europe) and Nicola Wheeler (WHO).

WHO is grateful for the financial support received from the Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation (NORAD) and the Wellcome Trust. The views expressed in this report do not necessarily reflect the views of these financial donors.



Acronyms and abbreviations

СМІР	Coupled Model Intercomparison Project
CORDEX	Coordinated Regional Climate Downscaling Experiment
DLS	Decorrelation length scale
ESGF	Earth System Grid Federation
ESM	Earth system model
ETCCDI	Expert Team on Climate Change Detection and Attribution
ET-SCI	Expert Team on Sector-specific Climate Indices
FDD	Full daily data
GCM	Global climate model
GPCC	Global Precipitation Climatology Center
GPCC-FDD	Global Precipitation Climatology Center – Full Daily Data
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
JRA	Japanese Reanalysis
RCM	Regional Climate Model
RCP	Representative concentration pathway
SIDS	Small Island Developing State
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
WHO	World Health Organization
WCRP	World Climate Research Programme
WMO	World Meteorological Organization

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Climate change threatens health, both directly through exposures such as heat stress and extreme weather events, and indirectly through a number of exposure pathways including the transmission cycles of infectious diseases and the degradation of the environmental and social determinants of health (e.g. air, water, soil, security). There are significant differences in the health risks posed by climate change both between and within countries¹.

Countries are scaling up their work on health and climate change but are at different stages in this process. To develop comprehensive national assessments, plans and interventions, governments require national-level evidence to inform their decisions. The World Health Organization (WHO) has been working on climate change and health for over 25 years and supports Member States by strengthening evidence, monitoring, policy, and technical guidance and capacity-building.

In 2014, at the first WHO Global Climate Change and Health Conference, Member States requested WHO to continue to provide support to ministries of health with consistent information on the health risks from climate change, as well as further expanding work to achieve health benefits while cutting greenhouse gas emissions. Recognizing the diversity of health risks and opportunities between countries, United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) Executive Secretary Cristiana Figueres and WHO Director-General Margaret Chan agreed that WHO should work with UNFCCC, and other relevant partners, to provide country-specific information on climate and health, in time to inform the negotiations of the UNFCCC agreement in Paris in December 2015.

The Health and Climate Change Country Profile project was launched as a joint WHO UNFCCC initiative under the guidance of a steering committee² comprised of key stakeholders and other UN agencies (1, 2). The steering committee was chaired by the University of East Anglia, Tyndall Centre for Climate Change. The country profile project became a fundamental component of WHO's global monitoring of health sector response to climate change. The country profiles, developed in collaboration with national governments, summarize evidence of the climate hazards and health risks facing countries. They track national progress in addressing the health threats from climate change and highlight opportunities for gaining health benefits from climate mitigation action. The profiles provide an overview of key areas for taking action and provide links to available resources.

The specific objectives of the WHO UNFCCC Health and Climate Change Country Profile project were to:

¹ Any further reference to "country" and "national" in this publication should be understood to refer to countries, territories and areas as well as national and local institutions, data and information. Use of the terms "country" and "national" does not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities.

² Members of the steering committee included CDP, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, University of East Anglia, Tyndall Centre for Climate Change, University of Wisconsin Madison, Wellcome Trust, the World Meteorological Organization, the World Bank and the World Health Organization.

- provide ministers of health, and other decision makers, with a single snapshot of up-to-date, easily accessible, policy-relevant and reliable information on the impacts on climate change on health and the opportunities for health cobenefits in their own countries.
- present this information to support representation of the range of climate and health issues in national intersectoral policy discussions, and to provide an initial orientation of planning of climate and health programmes.
- establish a set of core indicators that will support countries to track their progress in reducing health vulnerability, and gain health benefits from mitigation policies in the future, including in relation to other countries.

To date, more than 80 countries (Annex 1, Table A.1) have participated in the Health and Climate Change Country Profile project since it began in 2015. The profiles are organized in three separate series (2):

- the 2015–2018 global series
- the 2020–2021 Small Island Developing States (SIDS) series
- the 2021–2023 global series.

From the start of the project, the aim was to use available, comprehensive, standardized global datasets where possible. However, comprehensive, standardized national-level data on current and future climate hazards and health impacts from climate change do not exist for all Member States. Starting in 2015, WHO worked with leading researchers to develop country-specific climate hazard and health impact estimates for inclusion in the country profiles. WHO collaborated with the University of East Anglia, Tyndall Centre for Climate Change and the Climatic Research Unit on the development of climate hazard content. All analysis was conducted by the Climatic Research Unit, University of East Anglia.

This technical report outlines the methodology used in the selection and development of climate hazard indices for use in the country profiles. The work progressed under two main phases:

Phase 1 (2015–2016) involved the initial selection of four indices with health relevance and methods for their estimation. These indices were included in the first series of country profiles (2015–2018).

Phase 2 (2017–2019) involved a reassessment and selection of five indices with health relevance and strengthened methods for their estimation. These indices were included in the second series of country profiles for SIDS (2020–2021) and the third series of country profiles (2021–2023).

The report describes in detail the scope and underlying principles of the development of national climate hazard indices for use in the health and climate change country profiles (Chapter 2), the indices that were selected and why they are relevant for health (Chapter 3), the methodology used to develop climate hazard indices under high and low emissions scenarios (Chapter 4), a description of the data analysis, the time series plots, summary statistics, and how to interpret the findings (Chapter 5) and finally, some of the limitations of the data and areas for improvements (Chapter 6).

The data presented in this report are publicly available for 194 WHO Member States. Summary data and time-series plots for all five Phase II climate indices (Tmean, Ptotal, TX90p, R95ptot, SPI) are available on the Health and Climate Change Country Profiles webpage (2)³. The underlying data for the time-series plots are available on request at climatehealth@who.int.

³ The underlying data for the time-series plots are available in .xlsx data file format. Note that the data files contain multiple data sheets, and all values are unsmoothed.

CHAPTER 2

Scope and underlying principles

The scope and underlying principles for both phases of country profile development were determined by WHO through discussion with relevant experts and stakeholders. Those most relevant to the climate hazard content are summarized here.

Country-level

Since one of the main objectives of the country profiles is to strengthen evidence at national level, support UNFCCC processes and monitor national progress, an early decision was made to provide both climate hazard and health data as country-level averages, regardless of the size of the country. This helps to ensure consistency of both climate and socioeconomic data. The latter, including health-related data, are typically provided at the country level in datasets with global coverage.

Consistent input data for all countries

While many countries have the capacity to develop their own national climate information for indepth analysis, there are many advantages and uses of information which is consistent across all countries. Such information facilitates comparison between countries and regions. It is also relevant for integrated impact assessment modelling for example, and for economic modelling such as the general equilibrium models used to explore the economic costs of climate change.

Consistency is achieved by using gridded observational data sets with coverage over all land areas and the same set of global climate modelling outputs (see Section 4.1).

Climate hazard indices with health relevance

The definition of risk adopted by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) in the Special Report on Extremes (3) and subsequent assessment reports views risk as a function of hazard, vulnerability and exposure. This implicitly recognises that the greatest societal impacts may not necessarily come from the most extreme meteorological or hydrological events and vice versa (3, 4). Nonetheless, it is important to understand how climate hazards may change in the future. Due to climate change, many climate hazards and extreme weather events, such as heatwaves, heavy rainfall and droughts, are likely to become more frequent and more intense in many parts of the world (5, 6).

While acknowledging that climate hazards and the critical thresholds in terms of impacts vary considerably from country to country, the guiding principle is to produce country profiles that are consistent in terms of content across all countries. To minimise the number of indices considered and to ensure a consistent approach for all countries, a limited set of four or five indices was selected for each phase of work from a larger set of indices of extremes. The latter indices are defined from a meteorological perspective and widely used by the physical climate change research community (5, 6). The four or five selected indices used in the country profiles (see Section 3.1, Table 1) were identified based on their relevance for health impacts through discussion with health and regional experts (see Section 3).

Focus on temperature and precipitation

The indices of extremes used in the country profiles are all defined based on temperature and precipitation alone. This means drought is considered from a meteorological rather than a hydrological or agricultural perspective, and heat stress in terms of temperature rather than additional factors such as humidity.

Where relevant, some of the country profiles include information about sea-level rise and tropical cyclones. This information was largely provided by other groups and is not discussed in this report.

• Two emissions scenarios

4

Climate hazard indices are provided for two different Representative Concentration Pathways (RCPs) which make different assumptions about greenhouse gas concentrations and the underlying emissions to reflect different possible climate change mitigation policies (7–9).

The highest of the available emissions scenarios RCP8.5 is used together with the RCP2.6 scenario which was designed to meet the policy target of 2 °C global average warming compared to pre-industrial conditions. The radiative forcing associated with RCP8.5 peaks at 8.5 W/m² or about 940 ppm CO₂ in 2100 (8), while that for RCP2.6 peaks at about 3 W/m² (about 400 ppm CO₂) before 2100 before declining to 2.6 W/m² (about 330 ppm CO₂) (9).

These choices of a 'business as usual' high emissions scenario and a 'two-degree' scenario in which emissions decline rapidly were made when work on the country profiles started in 2015, based on available climate model simulations (see Section 4.1).

National climate hazard indices for health: WHO technical report

CHAPTER 3

Selection of indices and health relevance

3.1 Selection process

The climate hazard indices included in the country profiles focus on four (Phase 1) or five (Phase 2) aspects of mean and extreme climate considered important by the governments and health experts consulted during the WHO work. They were selected from a larger set of 27 indices (16 temperature-based and 11 precipitation-based) recommended by the Expert Team on Climate Change Detection and Indices (ETCCDI) (10). The ETCCDI indices are widely used in studies of past and future changes in extremes, including IPCC assessments (5, 6, 11).

It is important to consider extremes and not just changes in mean temperature and precipitation, since extremes and climate variability are often more important in terms of climate change impacts. On the other hand, information about changes in mean temperature and precipitation tends to be more robust, in part because spatial and temporal variability are lower than for extremes (5). It is also informative to compare changes in mean and extreme values – to explore, for example, whether changes in the extremes are relatively larger than the changes in the mean. It is, however, generally easier to detect emerging signals in the means than in extremes because of the higher signal-to-noise ratio (12, 13). Therefore, mean annual temperature and annual precipitation total are included in the set of indices used (Table 1).

To provide more complete information concerning the different characteristics of extremes, that is their magnitude, frequency and persistence (4), nine or 10 indices of extremes were processed in total, including the four or five indices published in the country profiles (Table 1).

Table 1 indicates the index code as used in the ETCCDI archives (now managed through Climdex) (14), a commonly-used descriptive name and a brief definition of how each index is calculated and the units in which it is expressed. The penultimate column shows the wording from the country profiles used to describe the relevance of the index from the perspective of risk and impact, such as heat stress, heatwaves, flood risk, drought or extreme rainfall.

TABLE 1

Summary of indices used in Phases 1 and 2

Index code	Descriptive name	Definition	Units	Calculated for phase 1/2	Included in profiles	Use in profiles as an indicator of
Tmean	Mean temperature	Mean annual temperature	°C	1,2	1,2	Mean annual temperature
Abs Hum	Absolute humidity	Estimated from Tmean and relative humidity	g/m³	1	-	NA
Ptotal	Precipitation total	Annual precipitation total	mm	1, 2	2	Total annual precipitation
TN90p	Warm/hot nights	Number of days when TN > 90 th percentile	Days	1, 2	**	Percentage of hot nights ('heat stress')
TN10p	Cold nights	Number of days when TN < 10 th percentile	Days	1, 2	-	NA
ТХ90р	Warm/hot days	Number of days when TX > 90 th percentile	Days	1,2	2	Percentage of hot days ('heat stress')
TX10p	Cold days	Number of days when TX < 10 th percentile	Days	1,2	-	NA
CSDI	Cold Spell Duration Indicator	Annual count of days with at least 6 consecutive days when TN < 10 th percentile	Days	1, 2	-	NA
WSDI	Warm Spell Duration Indicator	Annual count of days with at least 6 consecutive days when TX > 90 th percentile	Days	1, 2	1	Days of warm spell ('heatwaves')
R10mm	Number of heavy precipitation days	Annual count of days when precipitation ≥ 10 mm	Days	1	-	NA
R20mm	Number of very heavy precipitation days	Annual count of days when precipitation ≥ 20 mm	Days	1, 2	1	Days with extreme rainfall ('flood risk')
CDD	Consecutive dry days	Maximum number of consecutive days with no precipitation (precipitation < 1 mm)	Days	1, 2	1	Consecutive dry days ('drought')
R95p	Very wet days	Annual total precipitation on days when precipitation >95 th percentile	mm	1	-	NA
R95ptot	Percentage of total rainfall from very wet days	Percentage of annual total precipitation received on days when precipitation >95 th percentile	NA	2	2	Contribution to total annual rainfall from very wet days ('extreme rainfall' and 'flood risk')

TABLE 1

Contd.

Index code	Descriptive name	Definition	Units	Calculated for phase 1/2	Included in profiles	Use in profiles as an indicator of
SPI12	Standardized Precipitation Index	Drought index expressing rainfall deficits/excesses over a 12-month period, relative to the average local conditions	Unitless*	2	2	Standardized Precipitation Index ('drought')

*SPI is unitless but can be used to categorize different severities of drought (wet): above +2.0 extremely wet; +2.0 to +1.5 severely wet; +1.5 to +1.0 moderately wet; +1.0 to +0.5 slightly wet; +0.5 to -0.5 near normal conditions; -0.5 to -1.0 slight drought; -1.0 to -1.5 moderate drought; -1.5 to -2.0 severe drought; below -2.0 extreme drought.

** TX90p used as an indicator of warm nights rather than WSDI as a heat stress indicator in the Phase 1 profile for the Philippines. *** Plots not included in profiles, but text refers to hot nights – noting that similar changes are seen as for hot days.

3.2 Phase 1 indices

For Phase 1, three indices considered to be most relevant and informative for the health sector were selected for publication in the country profiles: Warm Spell Duration Index (WSDI) – as an indicator of heatwaves, R20mm (days of rainfall > 20 mm) – as an indicator of flood risk, and consecutive dry days (CDD) – as an indicator of meteorological drought (Table 1).

An additional seven indices of extremes were selected to provide more complete information concerning the different characteristics of extremes (see above). To complement the consideration of warm spells, Cold Spell Duration Index (CSDI) is included. WSDI is very sensitive to the threshold used (here the 90th percentile of maximum temperature) and to the day-to-day variability of maximum temperature. Furthermore, direct and indirect health impacts are not always related to spells of extremes, but to individual daily occurrences. Therefore, indicators of cold (TN10p) and warm (TN90p) nights and cold (TX10p) and warm (TX90p) days are also included. For some countries, a rainfall threshold of 20 mm is very rarely exceeded, so a threshold of 10 mm was also used (R10mm) to provide a more robust and appropriate index for such countries. While fixed thresholds (such as 10 mm and 20 mm for daily rainfall) are easily understood and so preferred by stakeholders and policy makers, as just noted, they are not universally applicable. Therefore, a percentile-based index of heavy rainfall (R95p) was also included.

There is evidence that temperature alone is not a good indicator of heat stress and human thermal comfort (*15*), so, following the advice of health impact experts, absolute humidity was also provided for Phase 1.

3.3 Phase 2 indices and regional consultation in the Pacific and Caribbean

Following a lengthy process of iterative discussion including outreach to regional experts from the Pacific and Caribbean during 2017 and 2018, the University of East Anglia and WHO agreed how to develop updated and revised climate hazard indices for Phase 2 including the SIDS country profiles. Based on this review and feedback, the original four climate indices published in the Phase 1 profiles were reassessed. While acknowledging that climate hazards and the critical thresholds in terms of impacts vary considerably from country to country, the desire of WHO to produce profiles consistent in terms of content across all countries remained the guiding principle. This review and reassessment resulted in indices being retained, replaced or added, according to Table 1 and the list below.

- Tmean (mean annual temperature) retained.
- Ptotal (total annual precipitation) added. This index is relevant for water resources for example, and so has potential implications for human health. In some regions, projected changes in Ptotal and extreme rainfall are in the opposite direction (i.e. a decrease in total precipitation is accompanied by an increase in heavy rainfall).
- TX90p (percentage of hot days) an indicator of 'heat stress' as a replacement for WSDI used in the Phase 1 profiles. This change was made due to some concerns highlighted with the use of WSDI, particularly in tropical regions. As with WSDI, TX90p is based on the 90th percentile of the temperature distribution. Therefore, the temperature thresholds are specific to the location and baseline time period. TX90p, however, provides a more direct indication of over what proportion of time excessive heat exposure occurs. TN90p (percentage of hot nights) has also been calculated. This is not included in the country profiles, but the text provided for hot days notes that similar increases are seen in hot nights.
- R95ptot (contribution to total annual rainfall from very wet days) – an indicator of 'extreme rainfall' and 'flood risk' as a replacement for R20mm used previously. The advantage of

R95ptot (the proportion of annual rainfall totals that falls during days that are at least as wet as the historically 5% wettest of all days) over R20mm is that it is based on the local distribution of rainfall rather than on a single fixed threshold (20 mm per day). The latter is not an appropriate threshold for heavy rainfall in all locations. As a climate change indicator, R95ptot is a proxy for the changing proportion of rainfall originating from extreme rainfall as opposed to non-extreme rainfall. The main disadvantage of this index is that its trends cannot easily distinguish whether the frequency or the intensity of hazards associated with extreme rainfall is expected to change. This is a critical caveat in terms of informing adaption options.

SPI (Standardized Precipitation Index) – an indicator of 'drought risk' as a replacement for CDD used in Phase 1. SPI, rather than CDD, is perhaps the most widely used and World Meteorological Organization (WMO)-endorsed drought index for several reasons (16–18). Firstly, SPIs are a way of expressing rainfall deficits/excesses over different timescales with relevance to different types of drought (e.g. meteorological, hydrological and socioeconomic drought, in increasing order of duration). Secondly, it allows comparison of drought conditions between different locations despite their different rainfall climates. Thirdly, the index only necessitates rainfall as an input variable, so it is relatively easy to calculate from both observed and simulated data. Another advantage is that it shows both ends of the scale, that is how at the same time extremely dry and extremely wet periods change in frequency and/or intensity. It can be calculated for any time duration - for this work, 12 months was used (SPI12). One caveat for SPI projections is that the SPI will, by definition, not show any trend in the average unless annual rainfall totals change.

CHAPTER 4

Overview of input data and methodology

4.1 Input data

Climate hazard indices were produced for the historic past (back to 1901 where possible) using the gridded observed datasets listed in Table 2, and for the historic past and future out to 2100 using a large multi-model ensemble from the Community Model Intercomparison Programme – CMIP5 (see Table 3). Gridded data sets were used to provide, as far as possible, consistent information for all countries (see Section 2).

CMIP5 (19) is a project of the World Climate Research Programme's Working Group on Coupled Modelling. It has the advantage of including global climate models (GCMs) from many different modelling centres, allowing representation of modelling uncertainty as well as simulations for several scenarios, including RCP8.5 and RCP2.6 used here (see Section 2). CMIP, including CMIP5, outputs are used extensively in IPCC assessment reports (20, 21). For the WHO work, advantage was taken of the work done by Sillman et al. (22, 23) who calculated ETCCDI indices of extremes from CMIP5 outputs and made these data freely available (24).

For Phase 1, observed indices of extremes were taken from the HadEX2 data set, which provides a pre-calculated set of the required indices based on high quality series from more than 7000 temperature and 11 000 precipitation stations covering global land areas up to 2010 (25). HadEX2 has been widely used in studies of observed trends in extremes (25, 26) and in comparisons of past and projected trends (27, 28), including attribution

studies (29).

Among other things, the review process at the start of Phase 2 considered the most appropriate gridded observations to use for the representation of long-term trends and global climate model adjustment. The main motivation for this review, as well as extending the time series further forward, was that HadEX2 data for the indices of extremes were not available for many SIDS due to the lack of underlying station data for interpolation and gridding. Even where they exist, HadEX2 time series may contain missing values. While some consistency checking involving visual inspection of plots and removal of suspect HadEX2 values was undertaken for the published Phase 1 profiles (see Annex 2 for details), it was not practical to do this for all countries.

Based on these discussions and considerations, it was agreed to replace HadEX2 with these more recently available gridded data sets for Phase 2 (Table 2):

- Ptotal and SPI12 from the Global Precipitation Climatology Center (GPCC) (30)
- All other precipitation indices from GPCC full daily data (FDD) (31)
- All temperature indices of extremes from the JRA-55 Japanese reanalysis (32).

In addition, Tmean was recalculated using the updated CRU TS 3.26 data set which extends to 2017, compared with 2013 for CRU TS 3.22 used in Phase 1 (33, 34).

Further details of the input data from both observations and climate models are provided in Annex 2.

TABLE 2

Gridded observed datasets used to construct indices in Phase 1 and Phase 2

Index	Phase 1	Phase 2
Tmean	CRU TS 3.22: 1901–2013 http://catalogue.ceda.ac.uk/ uuid/3f8944800cc48e1cbc29a5ee12d8542d	CRU TS 3.26: 1901–2017 https://crudata.uea.ac.uk/cru/data/hrg/cru_ ts_3.26/
Ptotal	CRU TS 3.22: 1901–2013 http://catalogue.ceda.ac.uk/ uuid/3f8944800cc48e1cbc29a5ee12d8542d	GPCC: 1901–2016 https://opendata.dwd.de/climate_ environment/GPCC/html/download_gate.html
Abs Hum	Calculated using temperature and relative humidity from CRU TS 3.22 (see above)	ΝΑ
TN90p, TN10p, TX90p, TX10p, CSDI, WSDI	HadEX2: 1901 (earliest date)–2010 http://www.metoffice.gov.uk/hadobs/hadex2/	JRA-55 Japanese reanalysis: 1955–2017 https://jra.kishou.go.jp/
R10mm, R20mm, CDD, R95p	HadEX2: 1901 (earliest date)–2010 http://www.metoffice.gov.uk/hadobs/hadex2/	GPCC-FDD: 1982–2016 https://opendata.dwd.de/climate_ environment/GPCC/html/download_gate.html
R95ptot	NA	GPCC-FDD: 1982–2016 https://opendata.dwd.de/climate_ environment/GPCC/html/download_gate.html
SPI12	NA	GPCC: 1901–2016 https://opendata.dwd.de/climate_ environment/GPCC/html/download_gate.html

TABLE 3

Availability of CMIP5 global climate model outputs, and their spatial resolution, for calculating Tmean, Abs Hum, Ptotal and SPI12 (data available through https://esgf-node.llnl.gov/projects/esgf-llnl/) and indices of extremes (data available from https://climate-modelling.canada.ca/data/climdex/). P1: Phase 1; P2: Phase 2; Y: used P1 and P2.

Global climate model acronym	Resolution (number of latitude x longitude cells)	Tmean and Abs Hum	Precipitation data to calculate Ptotal and SPI12	Indices of extremes (from Sillman et al.) (22, 23)
CCSM4	192 x 288	Υ	Υ	Υ
CNRM-CM5	128 x 256	Υ	Υ	γ
CSIRO-Mk3-6-0	96 x 192	Υ	Υ	Υ
CanESM2	64 x 128	Υ	Υ	γ
FGOALS-s2	108 x 128	P2	P2*	Υ*
GFDL-CM3	90 x 144	Υ	Υ	γ
GFDL-ESM2G	90 x 144	Υ	Υ	Υ
GFDL-ESM2M	90 x 144	P2	Υ	Υ
HadGEM2-ES	145 x 192	Υ	Υ	Υ

TABLE 3

Contd.

Global climate model acronym	Resolution (number of latitude x longitude cells)	Tmean and Abs Hum	Precipitation data to calculate Ptotal and SPI12	Indices of extremes (from Sillman et al.) (22, 23)
IPSL-CM5A-LR	96 x 96	Υ	Υ	Y
IPSL-CM5A-MR	143 x 144	Υ	Υ	Υ
MIROC-ESM	64 x 128	Υ	Υ	Υ
MIROC-ESM-CHEM	64 x 128	Υ	Υ	Υ
MIROC5	128x256	Υ	Υ	Υ
MPI-ESM-LR	96 x 192	Υ	Υ	Υ
MPI-ESM-MR	96 x 192	Υ	Υ	Υ
MRI-CGCM3	160 x 320	Υ	Υ	Υ
NorESM1-M	96 x 144	Υ	Υ	Υ
bcc-csm1-1	64 x 128	Υ	Υ	Υ
bcc-csm1-1-m	160 x 320	Υ	Υ	Υ
Total no. used		18 P1 20 P2	19 P1 20 P2	20 P1 20 P2

*Not used for precipitation indices in P2 due to very large model biases.

4.2 Methodology

The methodological steps of processing these data sets are summarized in workflow diagrams for Phase 1 (Figure 1) and Phase 2 (Figure 2).

After interpolation to a common grid and aggregation to the country level, offsets from observed values were used to adjust simulated values, before calculating uncertainty ranges and plotting time series. The process for Phases 1 and 2 is very similar. At the start of Phase 2, the mapping of grid boxes to countries was reviewed, focusing on the representation of SIDS, and a few minor modifications made. As a result of these modifications, averages were produced for 197 countries – two more than for Phase 1. As well as differences in the input observations (see Section 4.1), the main methodological differences between the two phases of work relate to how the simulated values were adjusted.

FIGURE 1

Flow diagram of data processing for Phase 1



* Estimated from Tmean and Relative Humidity

** TN90P, TN10P, TX90P, TX10P, CSDI, WSDI R10mm, R20mm, CDD, R95P

*** If no observations, use multi-model mean

National climate hazard indices for health: WHO technical report

FIGURE 2

Flow diagram of data processing for Phase 2



* TN90P, TN10P, TX90P, TX10P, CSDI, WSDI R20mm, CDD, R95PTOT

To improve consistency between the observed and simulated data, a simple bias adjustment was used. In this approach, the GCM data are aligned with the observed baseline by using offsets between observed and simulated values for the baseline period as adjustment factors. These adjustment factors, or offsets, are then applied to the entire simulated series, on the assumption that model biases are stationary (i.e. they do not change over time). This assumption is inherent to all bias correction methods (*35, 36*). For temperature-based indices and SPI12, observed minus simulated differences are applied in an additive way. For all other rainfall-based indices (including Ptotal and R95ptot), observed to simulated ratios are used.

In Phase 1, 1961–1990 was used in all cases as the baseline period. Where HadEX2 data were missing (see Section 4.1), the GCM ensemble mean was used. This no longer needed to be done in Phase 2, as the observed gridded data sets now being used were complete for the baseline periods. This removes a concern about the issue of systematic model bias. For temperature indices and Ptotal, the baseline period remains 1961–1990. For R95ptot and SPI12, 1982–2016 is used. The Phase 2 bias adjustment or offset factors for SIDS were evaluated and screened for excessively high values, which can result in unrealistically high changes when applied to the future. From this assessment, it was concluded that there was no need to exclude any models for the temperaturebased indices. However, several very large biases were evident for the precipitation-based indices (see Annex 2). A two-step process for automatically excluding models was therefore implemented:

- Exclude all precipitation-based indices for models where Ptotal ratios are less than 0.2 (excessively wet models) or greater than 5.0 (excessively dry models);
- 2. For R95ptot, exclude models where ratios for this particular index are less than 0.2 or greater than 5.0.

In both phases of work, the same approach is used to indicate the range of uncertainty across the different climate models used (Table 3). For all simulation sets, the average of all models is calculated – this is the multi-model ensemble mean – together with the 5th and 95th percentiles. This allows identification of a 90% uncertainty or probability range, that is the range in which 90% of models fall.

In the final plotting stage, a 30-year Gaussian filter was used to smooth the year-to-year variability and time series for 1901–2100, plotted with probability ranges. The resulting figures are discussed in Section 5.

Further details of the methodology are provided in Annex 2.



CHAPTER 5

Presentation of data

5.1 Climate hazard plots

A standard layout is used to present and briefly describe the climate hazard indices in the country profiles. Examples for Jamaica are shown for Phase 1 (four indices – Figure 3) and Phase 2 (five indices – Figure 4).

FIGURE 3

Climate hazard indices from the Phase 1 country profile for Jamaica

a. Mean annual temperature



Under a high emissions scenario, mean annual temperature is projected to rise by about 3.6 °C on average from 1990 to 2100. If emissions decrease rapidly, the temperature rise is limited to about 1.1 °C.

b. Days of warm spell ('heatwaves')



Under a high emissions scenario, the number of days of warm spell is projected to increase from about 35 days in 1990 to about 360 days on average in 2100. If emissions decrease rapidly, the days of warm spell are limited to about 290 on average. FIGURE 3

Contd.



c. Days with extreme rainfall ('flood risk')

Under both high and low emissions scenarios, the number of days per year with very heavy precipitation (20 mm or more) is not expected to change much from an average of about 3 per year. The number of days with precipitation of 10 mm or more does however decrease somewhat under a high emissions scenario (from about 20 to about 15 days on average), with little change in such days and mean annual precipitation under a low emissions scenario.

$Days = \begin{bmatrix} 100 & & & & & \\ 80 & & & \\ 60 & & & \\ 40 & & & \\ 20 & & & \\ 1900 & 1950 & 2000 & 2050 & 2100 \\ \hline Year \end{bmatrix}$

d. Consecutive dry days ('drought')

Under a high emissions scenario, the longest dry spell could increase from about 35 days to about 50 days on average, suggesting greater persistence of droughts, with continuing large year-to-year variability and a few models indicating very large increases. If emissions decrease rapidly, there is no change on average. These changes are consistent with those in mean annual precipitation, which decreases by 15% on average under a high emissions scenario.

FIGURE 4

Climate hazard indices from the Phase 2 country profile for Jamaica



Under a high emissions scenario, mean annual temperature is projected to rise by about 3.0 °C on average by the endof-century (i.e. 2071–2100 compared with 1981–2010). If emissions decrease rapidly, the temperature rise is limited to about 1.0 °C.

b. Total annual precipitation, 1900-2100



Total annual precipitation is projected to decrease by about 13% on average under a high emissions scenario, although the uncertainty range is large (-40% to +10%). If emissions decrease rapidly there is little projected change on average: with an increase of 2% and an uncertainty range of -8% to +13%.

FIGURE 4

Contd.



c. Percentage of hot days ('heat stress'), 1900-2100

The percentage of hot days is projected to increase substantially from about 10% of all observed days on average in 1981–2010. Under a high emissions scenario, almost 100% of days on average are defined as 'hot' by the end-of-century. If emissions decrease rapidly, about 85% of days on average are 'hot'. Note that the models over-estimate the observed increase in hot days (about 30% of days on average in 1981–2010 rather than 10%). Similar increases are seen in hot nights (not shown).



d. Contribution to total annual rainfall from very wet days ('extreme rainfall' and 'flood risk'), 1900–2100

The proportion of total annual rainfall from very wet days (about 30% for 1981–2010) shows little change on average by the end-of-century, although the uncertainty range is somewhat larger particularly under a high emissions scenario (about 5% to almost 50%). Total annual rainfall is projected to decrease under a high emissions scenario (see Figure 4b). Under a high emissions scenario, mean annual temperature is projected to rise by about 3.0°C on average by the endof-century (i.e. 2071-2100 compared with 1981-2010). If emissions decrease rapidly, the temperature rise is limited to about 1.0°C.



e. Standardized Precipitation Index ('drought'), 1900-2100

The Standardized Precipitation Index (SPI) is a widely used drought index that expresses rainfall deficits/excesses over timescales ranging from 1 to 36 months (here 12 months, i.e. SPI12). It shows how at the same time extremely dry and extremely wet conditions, relative to the average local conditions, change in frequency and/or intensity. SPI12 values show little projected change from an average of about -0.5, indicating little change on average in the frequency and/or intensity of wet episodes and drought events. Year-to-year variability remains large with both wet and dry episodes of varying intensity continuing to occur into the future. A full set of time-series plots of all 13 (Phase 1) or 12 (Phase 2) indices (see Table 1) was produced using the same layout as the country profile plots, both before and after applying offsets or bias adjustment to the simulated data (see Section 4.2). Observed values are plotted in blue (see Table 2 for data sources). Simulated values (see Table 3 for data sources) are plotted in grey for the common historic period (1901–2005), and for the scenario period 2006–2100 in green for RCP2.6 and in orange for RCP8.5. As well as showing individual models (thin coloured lines), the multi-model mean is shown (thick coloured lines) and the 90% model range (shaded) as a measure of uncertainty.

Since the main purpose of these plots is to consider the longer-term evolution of climate over several decades, a 30-year filter is used to smooth the year-to-year variability (i.e. to smooth variations on timescales less than 30 years).

Note that in Phase 1 it was not possible to plot observed values for indices of extremes, including WSDI, R95p and CDD, for several countries, particularly SIDS such as Jamaica (Figure 3). This was due to issues with the HadEX2 data (see Section 4.1 and Annex 2 for further details).

5.2 Summary statistics

As well as summary time-series plots (Section 5.1), summary statistics were produced for Phase 2. These provide absolute average values and changes for historic and future 30-year time periods: 1961–1990, 1971–2000, 1981–2010, 2021–2050, 2035–2064 and 2071–2100.

These summary files allow a more systematic and quantitative description of the climate hazards plots for Phase 2 (Figure 4) compared with Phase 1 (Figure 3). The Phase 1 text provides an estimate of changes between 1990 and 2100, while Phase 2 quantifies the changes between the baseline period of 1981–2010 and 2071–2100. The latter period is referred to as the end-of-century. As well as giving the ensemble mean or average, the summary statistics include the 5th and 95th percentiles, allowing estimation of the 90% intermodel range, that is the uncertainty across the model ensemble.

5.3 Interpretation of the climate hazard projection plots

The text describing each climate hazard plot included in the country profiles follows a standard format (Figures 3 and 4). It is intentionally brief but nonetheless helps the reader to interpret each plot as well as providing some specific numbers, particularly for the Phase 2 profiles.

The strongest future trends in the climate hazards are seen for mean annual temperature and the temperature-related indices (Figures 3 and 4). For mean annual temperature, a clear distinction between the increases associated with RCP8.5 and RCP2.6 emerges after about 2050 (i.e. the orange and green shaded areas representing the 90% inter-model range no longer overlap). These ranges are provided as an indication of uncertainty across the particular set of 20 GCMs used here (Table 3). The latter, and indeed the full CMIP5 set of models, are a so called 'ensemble of opportunity'. This means that the 90% inter-model range should be considered only as an indication of the possible modelling uncertainty.

The plots for the frequency of hot days show how the proportion of time each year that heat stress can occur increases very fast with a warming climate (Figure 4). For the high RCP8.5 emissions scenario, almost 100% of days on average are defined as 'hot' by the end-of-century for many countries. The changes are somewhat less for RCP2.6, though the inter-model range for the two emissions scenarios overlaps. Note that for some countries, the models tend to overestimate the observed increase shown in the Phase 2 plots – such cases are noted in the accompanying text (Figure 4).

The inter-model uncertainty range is generally larger for mean precipitation and precipitationbased indices of extremes, such as R95ptot and SPI12, than for temperature (Figure 4). The ranges for the two emissions scenarios always overlap for the precipitation indices. These ranges are quantified in the Phase 2 profile text for total precipitation and R95ptot. For many countries, the inter-model range extends from negative to positive, despite a negative or positive change on average. For Jamaica for example, the average change in total precipitation is a decrease of about 13%, with a 90% uncertainty range of -40% to +10% (Figure 4). Despite a tendency towards decreasing mean total annual rainfall, countries such as Jamaica do not show a decreasing trend in extreme rainfall, while other countries show a tendency towards more extreme rainfall despite little change in total precipitation. Note that some care is needed in interpreting trends in R95ptot as any trends may be due to changes in frequency or intensity of extreme rainfall (see Section 3.3).

SPI is unitless but can be used to categorize different severities of drought (wet):

- above +2.0 extremely wet
- +2.0 to +1.5 severely wet
- +1.5 to +1.0 moderately wet
- +1.0 to +0.5 slightly wet
- +0.5 to -0.5 near normal conditions
- -0.5 to -1.0 slight drought
- -1.0 to -1.5 moderate drought
- -1.5 to -2.0 severe drought
- below -2.0 extreme drought

It tends to show large year-to-year variability with both wet and dry episodes of varying intensity occurring in both the past and future. Countries such as Jamaica (Figure 4) show little change on average in SPI12, indicating little change on average in the frequency and/or intensity of wet episodes and drought episodes, while others show some tendency, particularly with a high emissions scenario, towards more positive (wetter) or negative (drier) index values – albeit with large inter-model uncertainty ranges.

Although several issues associated with both the choice of health-related indices (Section 3.3) and observed input data (Section 4.1) together with the handling of model biases (Section 4.2) were addressed in developing the Phase 2 country profiles, a number of caveats and acknowledged limitations remain. These are discussed in Section 6.

5.4 Data

Summary data and time-series plots for all five Phase II climate indices (Tmean, Ptotal, TX90p, R95ptot, SPI) are available on the Health and Climate Change Country Profiles webpage (2).

The underlying data for the time-series plots are available on request at climatehealth@who.int. The data are available in .xlsx data file format. Note that the data files contain multiple data sheets, and all values are unsmoothed.

There are two versions of country summary files. The 'indices summary' files present 30-year means of the observations and the multi-model means, including 5th quantile, mean, and 95th quantile. The 'delta summary' files present 30-year means as percentage changes from 1981 to 2010, again with 5th quantile, mean, and 95th quantile of the models.

CHAPTER 6

Applications, caveats and limitations

The motivations for developing the WHO UNFCCC Climate Change and Health Country Profiles are outlined in Section 1, while the scope and underlying principles relating to the climate hazard information are listed in Section 2. Section 5.3 notes some of the issues to consider in interpreting the climate hazard plots, particularly in relation to the climate modelling uncertainty.

Some additional caveats and limitations are presented here, together with suggestions as to how these could be addressed in future phases of work.

Within-country variations

While there are many advantages in having consistent country-average climate data (see Section 2), care is needed in interpreting these values. For very large countries, such as Canada, Russia and China, the country averages may obscure large spatial variation across the country. Projected global warming is, for example, amplified at high latitude – with a strong gradient to greater warming moving northwards across Canada.

The provision of information about climate variability within countries would require the use of higher spatial resolution observations and climate model outputs. The latter could be sourced from Regional Climate Model (RCM) simulations performed as part of the World Climate Research Programme (WCRP) Coordinated Regional Climate Downscaling Experiment (CORDEX) programme. The standard CORDEX RCM simulations have a spatial resolution of between 12 and 50 km (*37*, *38)*. A different set of RCMs and forcing GCMs tends to be used for different geographical domains, though a smaller set of consistent CORDEX-CORE simulations is now available *(39, 40)*.

As well as potentially giving improved representation of spatial patterns of change and variability within larger countries, the higher resolution of RCMs provides more realistic representation of the geography and topography of SIDS.

From CMIP5 to CMIP6

A new set of CMIP simulations, CMIP6 (41), is now available (42–44). Compared with CMIP5, the CMIP6 simulations make greater use of earth system models (ESMs), encompassing additional components of the coupled climate system, particularly those associated with the biogeochemical carbon cycle. The Working Group I report of the recently published Sixth IPCC assessment report (20) incorporates results from CMIP6, while the assessment of climate change impacts in the Sixth Working Group II report (45) is still largely based on CMIP5.

Future WHO work should encompass the more recent CMIP6 simulations, cognizant of the tendency for a number of the ESMs to have higher climate sensitivity than for the CMIP5 multimodel ensemble (44). Downscaling of the CMIP6 GCM/ESM simulations using RCMs is underway, coordinated by CORDEX (46, 47). Therefore, future work for the WHO profiles could combine the larger GCM/ESM ensembles with higher spatial resolution RCM simulations.

RCPs and policy targets

Both phases of the country profiles take an RCPbased time-series approach focusing on RCP8.5 (high emissions) and RCP2.6 (consistent with a 2 °C policy target). The emphasis on particular RCPs and associated shared socioeconomic pathways has shifted somewhat from CMIP5 to CMIP6 and from the Fifth to Sixth IPCC assessment reports (48). This shift reflects changing understanding of current trajectories of emissions, current commitments with respect to mitigation, and a greater emphasis on a 1.5 °C policy target. It would be appropriate to review the choice of scenarios for any future phase of work.

Another possibility could be to move away from the RCP-based time-series approach to one focused on changes at the time at which global temperature reaches for example 1.5 °C, 2 °C, 3 °C and/or 4 °C above pre-industrial (49). Such a move was discussed between the Climatic Research Unit and WHO at the start of Phase 2, but it was considered important to retain consistency with the Phase 1 profiles. It was also noted that the two selected RCPs (RCP2.6 and RCP8.5) clearly illustrate the co-benefits of mitigation.

Temperature extremes and heat stress

The regional consultation at the beginning of Phase 2 (see Section 1) highlighted some concerns with the use of WSDI (see Table 1) for SIDS, particularly those in tropical regions. The WMO Expert Team on Sector-specific Climate Indices (ET-SCI) held workshops in the Pacific in 2015 and the Caribbean in 2016 that calculated regional indices for, among other things, health applications. These indices encompass those from the earlier ETCCDI initiative including those used in the country profiles.

The newer ETC-SCI indices (50), which can be calculated using the ClimPACT software (51) developed by ET-SCI, include a number of heatwave-related indices, such as heatwave amplitude (HWA), magnitude (HWM), duration (HWD), number (HWN), and frequency (HWF). These additional indices have not so far been widely adopted by the global health community. Therefore, for the Phase 2 country profiles it was agreed to replace WSDI with the relatively simple TX90p hot days index (see Section 3.3).

All the ETCCDI and newer ETC-SCI indices are based on maximum or minimum temperature only. In terms of human heat stress and thermoregulatory mechanisms however, humidity as well as temperature is important - particularly when considering changes in risk due to climate change (15, 52-55). Several heat-humidity indices have been developed to capture both factors including Apparent Temperature (AT), Humidex (HD), Wet Bulb Globe Temperature (WBGT and Simplified WBGT – SWBGT) and the Universal Thermal Climate Index (UTCI) (15, 56). These indices vary in complexity but are all more complex to calculate and require more input data than temperature-only heat indices, such as WSDI and TX90p. There may for example be issues with identifying humidity observations for all countries. Some heat-humidity indices also consider additional factors such as wind speed. The more direct health relevance of these indices may however justify the additional processing time and effort that would be required to calculate them for all countries.

Seasonal and year-to-year variability

Due to limited space and the principle of consistency between countries, all climate hazard indices are calculated on an annual basis, though it should be noted that the 10th/90th percentile thresholds used to calculate some of the indices (Table 1) take into account the seasonal cycle, that is the time of year. In terms of better understanding, quantifying and communicating health impacts however, it may be desirable to have information on a seasonal basis.

While the indices are calculated from daily timeseries data, they are then presented as annual averages – with additional smoothing used to plot time series and to summarise average changes between 30-year periods (Section 5.2). This smooths temporal variability, including yearto-year variations. Such variability may impact on the capacity of health care systems to adapt and cope. Including some representation of this variability would, however, add to the amount and complexity of information provided. One possibility could be to present the range of the higher-frequency data instead of the inter-model range, with the latter provided in a separate plot.

Use of regional/country-specific and station data

It is acknowledged that many countries have produced more detailed climate and/or health information and assessments than are currently included in the country profiles. However, the use of observed gridded data sets with global coverage (Table 2) is preferred to the use of more local data sets and station observations. This is to maintain consistency across regions and with the grid-box averages produced by the climate models.

It is nonetheless also acknowledged that local data sets provide more relevant, representative and resonant data, particularly for many SIDS. Such data sets can also help in the interpretation of the gridded data, including reanalysis data currently used in the profiles, and to resolve any inconsistencies between observed and simulated trends. Given the need to scale-up, that is to produce profiles for all countries, it may however be problematic to automatically incorporate data that is in different formats, with varying start and end dates. Such data would also need to be subject to appropriate quality control and freely available for use in the published profiles.

CHAPTER 7

Conclusion

Despite the potential for improvement and/or provide more detailed information as outlined above, the climate hazard information provided to date in the Climate Change and Health Country Profiles meets the original purposes of empowering ministers of health and other decision makers to engage, advocate and act for health. This is particularly the case in national preparations and subsequent negotiations under the UNFCCC process (Phase 1 profiles) and as a monitoring mechanism, especially for SIDS (Phase 2 profiles). For this reason, the underlying data and supporting information for all countries, not just those with published profiles, are being made widely available through several WHO and WMO channels.

References

- 1. Climate and health country profiles 2015: a global overview. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-FWC-PHE-EPE-15.01, accessed 29 March 2023).
- World Health Organization, United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Health and climate change country profiles. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015–2023 (https://www.who. int/teams/environment-climate-change-and-health/climate-change-and-health/evidence-monitoring/ country-profiles, accessed 29 March 2023).
- 3. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Managing the risks of extreme events and disasters to advance climate change adaptation: special report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2012 (https://www.ipcc.ch/report/managing-the-risks-of-extreme-events-and-disasters-to-advance-climate-change-adaptation/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- 4. Goodess CM. How is the frequency, location and severity of extreme events likely to change up to 2060? Environmental Science & Policy. 2013; **27**: S4–S14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2012.04.001.
- 5. Seneviratne SI, Nicholls N. Chapter 3: Changes in climate extremes and their impacts on the natural physical environment. In: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Managing the risks of extreme events and disasters to advance climate change adaptation: special report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2012: 109–230 (https://www.ipcc.ch/report/managing-the-risks-of-extreme-events-and-disasters-to-advance-climate-change-adaptation/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- Seneviratne SI, Zhang X. Chapter 11: Weather and climate extreme events in a changing climate. In: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate change 2021: the physical science basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2021: 1513–1766 (https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ ar6/wg1/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- Moss RH, Edmonds JA, Hibbard KA, Manning MR, Rose SK, van Vuuren DP, et al. The next generation of scenarios for climate change research and assessment. Nature. 2010; 463: 747–756. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature08823.
- 8. Riahi K, Rao S, Krey V, Cho C, Chirkov V, Fischer G, et al. RCP 8.5 A scenario of comparatively high greenhouse gas emissions. Climatic Change. 2011; **109**: 33–57. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-011-0149-y.
- van Vuuren DP, Edmonds J, Kainuma M, Riahi K, Thomson A, Hibbard K, et al. The representative concentration pathways: an overview. Climatic Change. 2011; 109: 5. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-011-0148-z.
- 10. ETCCDI Climate change indices [website]. World Climate Research Programme; 2020. (http://etccdi. pacificclimate.org, accessed 11 May 2023).

- 11. Zhang X, Alexander L, Hegerl GC, Jones P, Tank AK, Peterson TC, et al. Indices for monitoring changes in extremes based on daily temperature and precipitation data. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews Climate Change. 2011; **2**: 851–870. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.147.
- 12. Stott PA, Gillett NP, Hegerl GC, Karoly DJ, Stone DA, Zhang X, et al. Detection and attribution of climate change: a regional perspective. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews Climate Change. 2010; **1**: 192–211. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.34.
- King AD, Donat MG, Fischer EM, Hawkins E, Alexander LV, Karoly DJ, et al. The timing of anthropogenic emergence in simulated climate extremes. Environ Res Lett. 2015; 10. https://doi. org/10.1002/9781119068020.ch6.
- 14. Climdex [website]. UNSW Sydney, ARC Centre of Excellence for Climate Extremes; 2020. (https://www. climdex.org, accessed 11 May 2023).
- 15. Matthews T. Humid heat and climate change. Progress in Physical Geography Earth and Environment. 2018; **42**: 391–405. https://doi.org/10.1177/0309133318776490.
- Cook BI, Smerdon JE, Seager R, Coats S. Global warming and 21st century drying. Climate Dynamics. 2014;
 43: 2607–2627. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-014-2075-y.
- 17. Mukherjee S, Mishra A, Trenberth KE. Climate change and drought: a perspective on drought indices. Current Climate Change Reports. 2018; **4**: 145–163.
- Orlowsky B, Seneviratne SI. Elusive drought: uncertainty in observed trends and short- and long-term CMIP5 projections. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences. 2013; 17: 1765–1781. https://doi.org/10.5194/ hess-17-1765-2013.
- 19. Taylor KE, Stouffer RJ, Meehl GA. An overview of CMIP5 and the experiement design. Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society. 2012: **93**; 485–498. https://doi.org/10.1175/BAMS-D-11-00094.1.
- 20. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate change 2021: the physical science basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2021 (https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg1/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate change 2021: the physical science basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2021: p1535 (https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/ wg1/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- Sillmann J, Kharin VV, Zhang X, Zwiers FW, Bronaugh D. Climate extremes indices in the CMIP5 multimodel ensemble: Part 1. Model evaluation in the present climate. Journal of Geophysical Research – Atmospheres. 2013; 118: 1716–1733. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgrd.50203.
- Sillmann J, Kharin VV, Zwiers FW, Zhang X, Bronaugh D. Climate extremes indices in the CMIP5 multimodel ensemble: Part 2. Future climate projections. Journal of Geophysical Research – Atmospheres. 2013; **118**: 2473–2493. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgrd.50188.
- 24. ETCCDI Extremes Indices Archive. In: Environment Canada [website]. Government of Canada. (https:// climate-modelling.canada.ca/data/climdex/, accessed 11 May 2023).
- 25. Donat MG, Alexander LV, Yang H, Durre I, Vose R, Dunn RJH, et al. Updated analyses of temperature and precipitation extreme indices since the beginning of the twentieth century: the HadEX2 dataset. Journal of Geophysical Research Atmospheres. 2013; **118**: 2098–2118. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgrd.50150.
- 26. Alexander LV. Global observed long-term changes in temperature and precipitation extremes: a review of progress and limitations in IPCC Assessments and beyond. Weather and Climate Extremes. 2016; 11: 4–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wace.2015.10.007.

- 27. Donat MG, Lowry AL, Alexander LV, O'Gorman PA, Maher N. More extreme precipitation in the world's dry and wet regions. Nature Climate Change. 2016; **6**: 508-+. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2941.
- 28. Sillmann J, Donat MG, Fyfe JC, Zwiers FW. Observed and simulated temperature extremes during the recent warming hiatus. Environ Res Lett. 2014; **9**. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/9/6/064023.
- 29. Kim Y-H, Min S-K, Zhang X, Zwiers F, Alexander LV, Donat MG, et al. Attribution of extreme temperature changes during 1951–2010. Climate Dynamics. 2016; **46**: 1769–1782. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-015-2674-2.
- Becker A, Finger P, Meyer-Christoffer A, Rudolf B, Schamm K, Schneider U, et al. A description of the global land-surface precipitation data products of the Global Precipitation Climatology Centre with sample applications including centennial (trend) analysis from 1901–present. Earth Syst Sci Data. 2013; 5: 71–99. https://doi.org/10.5194/essd-5-71-2013.
- Schamm K, Ziese M, Becker A, Finger P, Meyer-Christoffer A, Schneider U, et al. Global gridded precipitation over land: a description of the new GPCC First Guess Daily product. Earth Syst Sci Data. 2014;
 6: 49–60. https://doi.org/10.5194/essd-6-49-2014.
- 32. Harada Y, Kamahori H, Kobayashi C, Endo H, Kobayashi S, Ota Y, et al. The JRA-55 reanalysis: representation of atmospheric circulation and climate variability. Journal of the Meteorological Society of Japan. 2016; **94**: 269–302. https://doi.org/10.2151/jmsj.2016-015.
- Harris I, Jones PD, Osborn TJ, Lister DH. Updated high-resolution grids of monthly climatic observations the CRU TS3.10 dataset. International Journal of Climatology. 2014; 34: 623–642. https://doi.org/10.1002/ joc.3711.
- 34. Harris I, Osborn TJ, Jones P, Lister D. Version 4 of the CRU TS monthly high-resolution gridded multivariate climate dataset. Scientific Data. 2020; **7**: 109. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41597-020-0453-3.
- 35. Christensen JH, Boberg F, Christensen OB, Lucas-Picher P. On the need for bias correction of regional climate change projections of temperature and precipitation. Geophysical Research Letters. 2008; **35**. https://doi.org/10.1029/2008GL035694.
- 36. Maraun D. Nonstationarities of regional climate model biases in European seasonal mean temperature and precipitation sums. Geophysical Research Letters. 2012; **39**. https://doi.org/10.1029/2012GL051210.
- 37. Giorgi F, Gutowski WJ. Regional dynamical downscaling and the CORDEX initiative. Annual Review of Environment and Resources. 2015; **40**: 467–490. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-environ-102014-021217.
- Gutowski Jr WJ, Giorgi F, Timbal B, Frigon A, Jacob D, Kang H-S, et al. WCRP COordinated Regional Downscaling EXperiment (CORDEX): a diagnostic MIP for CMIP6. Geoscientific Model Development. 2016;
 9: 4087–4095. https://doi.org/10.5194/gmd-9-4087-2016.
- 39. Coppola E, Raffaele F, Giorgi F, Giuliani G, Xuejie G, Ciarlo JM, et al. Climate hazard indices projections based on CORDEX-CORE, CMIP5 and CMIP6 ensemble. Climate Dynamics. 2021; **57**: 1293–1383. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-021-05640-z.
- 40. Teichmann C, Jacob D, Remedio AR, Remke T, Buntemeyer L, Hoffmann P, et al. Assessing mean climate change signals in the global CORDEX-CORE ensemble. Climate Dynamics. 2021; **57**: 1269–1292. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-020-05494-x.
- 41. Eyring V, Bony S, Meehl GA, Senior CA, Stevens B, Stouffer RJ, et al. Overview of the Coupled Model Intercomparison Project Phase 6 (CMIP6) experimental design and organization. Geoscientific Model Development. 2016; **9**: 1937–1958. https://doi.org/10.5194/gmd-9-1937-2016.

- 42. Kim YH, Min SK, Zhang XB, Sillmann J, Sandstad M. Evaluation of the CMIP6 multi-model ensemble for climate extreme indices. Weather and Climate Extremes. 2020; **29**. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wace.2020.100269.
- Li JJ, Huo R, Chen H, Zhao Y, Zhao TH. Comparative assessment and future prediction using CMIP6 and CMIP5 for annual precipitation and extreme precipitation simulation. Frontiers in Earth Science. 2021; 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/feart.2021.687976.
- 44. Seneviratne SI, Hauser M. Regional climate sensitivity of climate extremes in CMIP6 versus CMIP5 multimodel ensembles. Earths Future. 2020; **8**. https://doi.org/10.1029/2019EF001474.
- 45. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate change 2022: impacts, adaptation, and vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2022 (https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg2/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- 46. Experiment guidelines. In: WCRP CORDEX [website]. World Climate Research Programme; 2023. (https:// cordex.org/experiment-guidelines/, accessed 11 May 2023).
- 47. CORDEX simulations status [website]. World Climate Research Programme. (https://wcrp-cordex.github. io/simulation-status/, accessed 11 May 2023).
- Hausfather Z. Explainer: The high-emissions 'RCP8.5' global warming scenario. In: Carbon Brief [website]; 2019. (https://www.carbonbrief.org/explainer-the-high-emissions-rcp8-5-global-warming-scenario/, accessed 11 May 2023).
- 49. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Global warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2018: 616 (https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- Indices. In: Climpact [website]. UNSW Sydney, ARC Centre of Excellence for Climate Extremes, World Meteorological Organization, Green Climate Fund; 2022. (https://climpact-sci.org/indices/, accessed 11 May 2023).
- 51. Get started. In: Climpact [website]. UNSW Sydney, ARC Centre of Excellence for Climate Extremes, World Meteorological Organization, Green Climate Fund; 2022. (https://climpact-sci.org/get-started/, accessed 11 May 2023).
- 52. Dunne JP, Stouffer RJ, John JG. Reductions in labour capacity from heat stress under climate warming. Nature Climate Change. 2013; **3**: 563. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate1827.
- Kjellstrom T, Freyberg C, Lemke B, Otto M, Briggs D. Estimating population heat exposure and impacts on working people in conjunction with climate change. International Journal of Biometeorology. 2018; 62: 291–306. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00484-017-1407-0.
- 54. Li JF, Chen YQD, Gan TY, Lau NC. Elevated increases in human-perceived temperature under climate warming. Nature Climate Change. 2018; **8**: 43-+. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-017-0036-2.
- 55. Mora C, Dousset B, Caldwell IR, Powell FE, Geronimo RC, Bielecki CR, et al. Global risk of deadly heat. Nature Climate Change. 2017; **7**: 501-+. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate3322.
- 56. Di Napoli C, Allen T, Mendez-Lazaro PA, Pappenberger F. Heat stress in the Caribbean: climatology, drivers, and trends of human biometeorology indices. International Journal of Climatology. 2022. https://doi.org/10.1002/joc.7774.

ANNEX 1

Participation in country profile project

TABLE A1.1

Participation in country profile project. Published profiles available on project webpage (Health and Climate Change Country Profiles). Phase 1: 2015–2018 series; Phase 2: 2021–2023 series and SIDS 2020–2021

Countries and areas	2015-2018 series	2021-2023 series	SIDS 2020-2021
Algeria	•	-	-
Antigua and Barbuda	-	-	•
Austria	-	•	-
Bahamas	-	-	•
Bangladesh	•	-	-
Belarus	-	•	-
Belize	-	-	•
Bhutan	•	-	-
Botswana	•	-	-
Brazil	•	-	-
Brunei Darussalam	•	-	-
Bulgaria	-	•	-
Cambodia	•	-	-
China	•	-	-
Colombia	•	-	-
Croatia	-	•	-
Cuba	-		•
Cyprus	-	•	-
Czechia	-	•	-
Dominica	-	-	•
Dominican Republic	-	-	
Egypt	•	•	-
Ethiopia	•	-	-
Fiji	•	-	•
Finland	-	•	-
France	•		-
Georgia	_	•	_
Germany	•	-	-

TABLE A1.1

Contd.

Countries and areas	2015-2018 series	2021-2023 series	SIDS 2020-2021
Ghana		_	-
Grenada	-	-	
Guyana	-	-	
Hungary	-	•	-
Iceland	-	•	-
Indonesia	•		-
Iran	•	•	-
Iraq	-	•	-
Israel	-	•	-
Italy	•	-	-
Jamaica	•	-	
Jordan	•	•	-
Kenya	•	-	-
Kiribati	•	-	-
Kuwait	•	•	-
Lao People's Democratic Republic	•		-
Lebanon	-	•	-
Lithuania	-	•	-
Madagascar	•	•	_
Malawi	•	-	-
Malaysia	•	-	-
Maldives	•	-	-
Malta	-	•	-
Mauritius	-	-	•
Mexico	•	-	-
Morocco	•	-	-
Mozambique	-	-	•
Myanmar	•	-	-
Nepal	•	-	-
Nigeria	•	-	-
occupied Palestinian territory, including east Jerusalem	-	•	-
Oman	•	•	-
Pakistan	•	•	-
Palau		-	•
Peru	•	-	-
Philippines		-	-
Romania	-	•	-
Saint Lucia	-	_	
Samoa	_	-	
Sao Tome and Principe	-	-	
Slovakia	-		
Solomon Islands	-	-	

TABLE A1.1

Contd.

Countries and areas	2015-2018 series	2021-2023 series	SIDS 2020-2021
South Africa		-	-
Sri Lanka	•	-	-
Sweden	-	•	-
Thailand	•	-	-
Timor-Leste	•	-	•
Trinidad and Tobago	-	-	•
Tunisia	•	•	-
Türkiye	-	-	-
Tuvalu	-	-	•
Uganda	•	-	-
United Arab Emirates	*	-	-
United Kingdom	•	-	-
United Republic of Tanzania		-	-
United States of America	•	-	-
Vanuatu	•	-	
Total number	48	27	18

• Published profiles available • In process

* Uses Phase 2 indices with exception of SPI.

Detailed methodology

A2.1 Introduction

The data inputs and methodology used to construct climate hazard information for the Phase 1 and 2 country profiles are outlined in the main report (see in particular Section 4, Tables 1 to 3, and Figures 1 and 2).

Further technical details relating to both phases of work are provided here with respect to the data sources (Section A2.2), spatial interpolation and aggregation (Section A2.3), and bias adjustment of model simulations (Section A2.4). The technical evaluation undertaken for Phase 1 is also described (Section A2.5).

A2.2 Data sources

The observed and simulated data sets used are listed in Tables 2 and 3 respectively of the main report, including links to the data themselves. An overview of these data sets is provided in Section 4.1 of the report, with additional technical details provided below.

Observed historical record of mean temperature and precipitation – CRU TS

The CRU TS high-resolution (0.5 degrees latitude/ longitude) data sets are based on monthly observations at meteorological stations across the world's land areas (1–3). The number of stations used varies over time and by region and by variable. This information is provided to users alongside the gridded data. Each station series is required to have sufficient data for the base period of 1961–1990 (i.e. over 75% of non-missing values) to be used in the gridding. This allows calculation of a 30-year average (i.e. climatology) for each station, which is used to construct a time series of anomalies from this baseline for each station. Using anomalies rather than actual values helps to remove sampling biases associated with elevation. The station anomalies are then gridded in a complex process based on triangulated linear interpolation (1). After gridding, the anomalies are converted to absolute values (in the case of temperature, by the addition of the gridded climatology for 1961–1990).

For the WHO Phase 1 work, mean annual temperature, precipitation and relative humidity (required to calculate absolute humidity) for 1901–2013 were taken from the gridded CRU TS 3.22 dataset. This dataset is still available although it has been superseded by more recent versions, including CRU TS 3.26 which was used to provide mean annual temperature for 1901-2017 for the WHO Phase 2 work. CRU TS 3.26 is the final version of CRU TS version 3 and is still available for download. Version 4 of CRU TS was released after completion of the WHO work. It is the first major update since Version 3 was first published in 2013 (2). It features an improved interpolation process, which delivers full traceability back to station measurements. The station measurements of temperature and precipitation are provided as well as the gridded dataset and national averages for each country. Cross-validation was performed at station level, and the results can be examined in the paper (2) as a guide to the accuracy of the interpolation.

Observed historical records of extremes – HadEX2

For the Phase 1 WHO work, observed data for indices of extremes (Table 2 of main report) were taken from the HadEX2 gridded dataset (4). These data are available on a 2.5 degrees latitude by 3.75 degrees longitude grid, extending from 1901 for the earliest series to 2010. Annual values were used for the WHO analysis, but monthly values are also available for appropriate indices.

The gridded values are based on high-quality series from over 7000 temperature and 11 000 precipitation stations covering global land areas. The HadEX2 team first calculated indices of extremes for all stations. Angular distance weighting was then used to interpolate from the station to the grid scale. Correlations were calculated for all station pairs not greater than 2000 km apart. From these values, the decorrelation length scale (DLS) was calculated for each index, that is the distance at which the correlation function falls below 1/exp (1). This is taken as the maximum search radius. It varies both by variable and region - reflecting inherent differences in spatial variability. For annual Tmax maxima (TXx) for example, DLS varies from about 400 to 800 km, while for maximum one-day rainfall (Rx1day) it was set to the minimum value of 200 km (see Figure 1 of Donat et al. (4)). Stations closer than the minimum distance are assigned a 'perfect' correlation of 1. A minimum of three stations were required to calculate a distanceweighted grid-box value. The weights decay exponentially from the centre of the grid box, with some consideration given to how bunched or isolated the stations used are by also considering the angle from the centre. Methodological details are given in Donat et al. (4) and references therein.

The HadEX2 dataset is available to download for non-commercial purposes from the UK Met. Office Hadley Centre. A full set of ETCCDI indices is available (16 temperature-related indices and 11 precipitation-related indices).

Observed historical record of mean temperature for calculation of temperature indices – JRA-55 JRA-55 (5) temperature data for 1955–2017 were used to calculate indices of extremes for Phase 2 of the WHO work (see Tables 1 and 2 of the main report). Time-series plots of mean annual temperature were also produced using JRA-55 and CRU TS 3.26 for SIDS and a few other countries (not shown). These plots indicate general agreement in trends from 1955 onwards, although there are systematic differences in the absolute magnitude of values from the two data sets for some locations.

The official page of the JRA-55 reanalysis provides summary information, access to the JRA-55 handbook, supporting reports and references, as well as information on usage and quality issues, together with access to the data. A quick summary, overview of benefits and limitations, and links to guidance and download pages is also available.

Observed historical record of precipitation for calculation of precipitation indices – GPCC and GPCC-FDD

Monthly precipitation data for 1901–2016 from the Global Precipitation Climate Center (6) were used to calculate Ptotal and SPI12 for Phase 2 (see Tables 1 and 2 of the main report). Total annual precipitation (Ptotal) for SIDS calculated from GPCC was found to show better agreement with Ptotal calculated from CRU TS 3.26 compared with JRA-55 (not shown), supporting the use of GPCC over JRA-55 for precipitation. All other precipitation indices for Phase 2 were calculated from the GPCC – Full Daily Data (GPCC-FDD) (7) for 1982–2016.

GPCC and GPCC-FDD are based on up to 50 000 quality-controlled station records – though as with all gridded data products, the number of stations used varies over time. The various gridded precipitation products produced by the GPCC are described in an internal report.

Model projections

The model projections are from CMIP5 (8) and encompass both global climate models as well as the newer generation of earth system models. For the WHO work, advantage is taken of the work done by Sillman et al. (9, 10) who calculated ETCCDI indices of extremes from CMIP5 outputs and made these data available. Indices were downloaded from this archive for 20 climate models for the historic 1901–2005 (9) and future 2006–2100 (10) periods. The original spatial resolution of these 20 models varies from around 8200 grid cells for the coarsest model – CanESM2 - to around 55 300 - CCSM4 (see Table 3 of the main report). All indices were, however, regridded by Sillmann et al. to a common 144 x 73 grid (2.5 degress latitude/longitude) using a first-order conservative remapping procedure (9).

Data for mean temperature, total precipitation and relative humidity were downloaded directly from the Earth System Grid Federation (ESGF). For Phase 1, 18 models were available for temperature (and absolute humidity which was estimated using temperature and relative humidity – see below) and 19 for precipitation (see Table 3 of the main report). All 20 models were used for Phase 2 to calculate Tmean, Ptotal and SPI12 (see Tables 1 and 3 of the main report).

Absolute humidity (Abs Hum)

Since global datasets of observed absolute humidity are not available, and climate models do not routinely archive this variable, mean annual temperature (Tmean) was used to estimate absolute humidity (Abs Hum) in Phase 1 using the following three steps and formulae developed by Vaisala:

1. calculate saturated vapour pressure (vps)

If Tmean >= 0

vps = 6.107*exp((17.38*Tmean)/(239.0+Tmean)) (EQUATION 1)

if Tmean < 0

vps = 6.107*exp((21.875*Tmean)/(265.5+Tmean)) (EQUATION 2)

2. calculate actual vapour pressure (vp)

vp = vps*rh/100.0 (EQUATION 3)

where rh is relative humidity

3. calculate absolute humidity (Abs Hum)

Abs Hum = 2.16679*100.0*vp/(273.15 + Tmean) (EQUATION 4)

A2.3 Interpolation and aggregation

Interpolation to a common grid

CRU TS (all versions including 3.22 and 3.26 used here) is provided on the standard 'CRU' grid of 0.5 degrees latitude x 0.5 degrees longitude – with cell edges aligned with zero degrees latitude/ longitude. This spatial resolution is considered an appropriate basis for aggregation to the country level. Therefore, all other observed and all CMIP5-based datasets were interpolated to this common grid, which consists of 360 (latitude) x 720 (longitude) cells, using CDO tools.

For interpolation of HadEX2 data, which has an original resolution of 2.5 degrees latitude by 3.75 degrees longitude – for land areas only, a distance weighted interpolation method was used (the *remapdis* function in CDO). A bilinear method was initially tried (as used for the climate model output at various initial resolutions (see Table 3 of the main report) taken directly from the CMIP5 archive), however land adjacent to coastlines was lost as the bilinear method requires the cell being interpolated to be surrounded by valid cells.

Aggregation from the common grid to country averages

Rcode scripts and a country 'look-up' grid were used to produce country averages from the common 0.5 degrees grid. Construction of the 'look up' grid is described by Mitchell et al. (11). Each 0.5 degrees cell is allocated to a single country, then a weighted mean calculated for each country. Weighting (using the cosine of latitude of each cell) is necessary because the spatial area represented by each cell varies with latitude. The original 'look up' grid includes 289 'countries' encompassing 188 states then recognised by the UN and a further 101 islands and territories. Phase 1 work focused on 195 recognised states (as recommended by WHO), ignoring dispersed islands and territories - with two countries added for Phase 2.

For the observed HadEX2 data used in Phase 1, changes in station coverage over time cause some inconsistencies for some countries. These inconsistencies were minimised by working with anomalies from the 1961-1990 average, calculated using data only where at least 15 years of data are available during 1961-1990. Outside of this baseline range, the data were further constrained so that the number of grid boxes (cells) available for a particular year was always greater than 50% of the maximum number possible for that country and greater than 80% of the maximum number ever available for that country. As well as recording the number of available cells each year, the maximum number of possible cells and the maximum number of usable cells ever available were recorded for each country and for each of the indices of extremes. The second pair of conditions was applied primarily to remove unreliable early data. Overall, 70 countries (36% of all 195 countries) had at least one of the 10 indices of extremes set to 'missing' after application of these two conditions. Of these 70, 25 countries - all SIDS - had all indices set to 'missing'. Even where a particular index/country met both conditions, a visual consistency check revealed several issues relating to observed data quality (see Section A2.5).

A2.4 Adjustment for model bias

A simple 'bias adjustment' approach was used for both phases of work: climate model data were aligned using offsets between observed and simulated values for a baseline period. These offsets were then applied to the whole time period.

For Phase 1, 1961–1990 was used as the baseline period. Where HadEX2 observations were not available (see Section A2.3), the model ensemble mean was used instead. Figures A2.1 – A2.8 show the absolute magnitude of the adjustments for temperature and precipitation-based indices respectively, plotted as frequency distributions across 195 countries, for each index.

For temperature-based indices (Figures A2.1 – A2.4), observed minus simulated differences were applied in an additive way and the distributions of the adjustments generally appear to approximate to a normal distribution – more-or-less centred on zero for WSDI and to a lesser extent CSDI and TX90p. In the case of Tmean, many of the individual models are systematically too cold (i.e. the adjustments required are positive) or too warm (i.e. the adjustments required are negative), but overall, the multi-model distribution appears centred around zero.

For rainfall-based indices (Figures A2.5 – A2.8), observed to simulated ratios are used. While the adjustment distributions for precipitation are generally centred on one (indicating good agreement), they tend to be skewed to the right – reflecting the well-known and systematic tendency for GCMs to underestimate precipitation extremes (i.e. the magnitude and frequency of heavy rainfall and the persistence of dry spells).

FIGURE A2.1

Adjustment for Tmean index



FIGURE A2.2

Adjustment for WSDI index



Annexes

FIGURE A2.3 Adjustment for CSDI index



FIGURE A2.4 Adjustment for TX90p index



FIGURE A2.5 Adjustment for Ptotal index



FIGURE A2.6 Adjustment for R10mm index



FIGURE A2.7 Adjustment for R95p index



FIGURE A2.8 Adjustment for CDD index



A similar approach was adopted in Phase 2. One difference being that a baseline of 1982–2016 is used for R95ptot, SPI12 and other precipitation indices of extremes. Evaluation of the biases and adjustments required focused on SIDS (Figure A2.9 and Figure A2.10).

FIGURE A2.9

Evaluation of the biases and adjustments required for temperature indices for Small Island Developing States



FIGURE A2.10

Evaluation of the biases and adjustments required for precipitation indices for Small Island Developing States



For temperature indices including Tmean (Figure A2.9) it was concluded that the biases were relatively small and would not have unexpected impacts on projected changes. This was not the case for Ptotal, where several SIDS had very large observed-to-simulated ratios (Figure A2.10) which resulted in implausibly large changes when applied to projections. It was therefore decided to automatically exclude all precipitation-based indices for climate models where Ptotal ratios are less than 0.2 (excessively wet models) or greater than 5.0 (excessively dry models). Figure A2.10 indicates that for SIDS in Micronesia and the Caribbean most exclusions were due to models being too dry, with ratios of 15 or more for Kiribati, Guyana and Dominica. After excluding these models, several unrealistically large projected changes in R95ptot were still seen. Therefore, the same exclusion criteria (less than 0.2 or greater than 5.0) were also applied to R95ptot. Numbers of excluded country/model pairs vary with variable and RCP scenario, ranging between 85 and 130. Additionally, one model (FGOALS-s2) was excluded for every country and precipitation variable.

A2.5 Phase 1 technical evaluation

Evaluation of HadEX2 observed data

For Phase 1, consistency checking, particularly of the observed HadEX2 data, was undertaken. Ideally this would be done in an objective and, because of the large number of countries and indices, automated way. In practice, as described below, this was not possible.

The HadEX2 data set was constructed by Donat et al. (4) using what were assessed by them and the data providers to be high-quality individual station records. HadEX2 is considered to have resolved some of the regional inconsistencies in the first version of this dataset (HadEX) by including additional station datasets, for example from Southeast Asia and Latin America. However, Donat et al. note that there are still large data gaps over regions such as Africa and northern South America (4). It is also the case that the available network, and hence the stations used to derive any particular grid box value, changes over time. There is, however, no way for users of HadEX2 to know how many stations have been used to calculate each value, or the location of these stations. Both these characteristics will change over time and space; when the station density is higher it is expected that the stations used will be located at a closer distance to the grid cell centre.

As described in Section A2.3, constraints were applied concerning the number of years of data available, and the number of grid boxes (or cells) available to calculate a country average. As a result of applying these constraints, in addition to gaps in the underlying HadEX2 data, observed indices of extremes were not provided in some cases and gaps sometimes appeared in time series. While a minimum number of grid boxes was required to calculate a country average, it is important to recognise that, particularly for smaller countries, a grid box value may be used that was estimated in HadEX2 without using any stations from that country.

Given the lack of detailed and appropriate metadata, consistency checking had to be done in a more subjective and visual way. This made it time consuming. Here we describe the process and summarise the outcome for 47 countries. These countries were selected based on interest from a country's health ministry, rather than from any climate data consideration. They encompass countries with a broad range of sizes, including some SIDS, and with diverse geographical distribution. Therefore, they can be considered as a fairly random and representative sample with respect to the observational data issues likely to arise.

For each of these 47 countries, a visual inspection was undertaken, with the aim of identifying apparent jumps, or sudden changes in the range of variability, in the series that might be due to data issues. We also looked to see whether any trends and anomalous spikes were consistent across all precipitation indices and all temperature indices (both for the mean/total and extremes). Where potentially suspicious values were identified, they were further investigated. In a few cases, it was found that the number of grid boxes used for calculating a country average was unstable during the earlier part of the record. This was found to be the case for WSDI for a group of neighbouring countries in Asia (Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Nepal and Pakistan) where the number of cells used for averaging fluctuated in the earlier years of the HadEX2 series before stabilising from 1969 onwards. In the case of India, for example, the WSDI jumped from around five days prior to 1969 to around 50–60 days from 1969 onwards. In other potentially suspicious cases, the number of grid boxes was found not to vary – but as noted above, it could still be that the number and/or location of input stations is varying.

In some cases, it was possible to identify published studies confirming trends that had been identified as potentially suspicious. A systematic literature search was not, however, undertaken for all countries. After inspection of the time series, a few very large spikes were treated as missing (e.g. in CDD for Myanmar and Malawi). In contrast, the very large spike in CDD for Peru in 1984 was considered to be related to El Niño and was therefore retained.

Where problems were identified, the investigation conclusions and any modifications subsequently made to WSDI, R20mm and CDD were recorded⁴. Only these indices were modified (i.e. the values flagged as suspicious were subsequently treated as missing in the plots and data files) as they were the only indices of extremes included in the Phase 1 WHO country profiles.

Comparison of HadEX2 and model simulations

Reliable observations are essential not just for identifying past changes, but also for model validation. Sillman et al. (9) compared the GCMderived indices of extremes with those from HadEX2 and four reanalysis data sets at the scale of 21 regions (five in North America, three in South America, two in Europe, four in Africa, six in Asia, and Australia). At this spatial scale, it was concluded that the "CMIP5 models are generally able to simulate climate extremes and their trend patterns" in comparison with HadEX2. Here, as described in Section A2.3, HadEX2-based values, where available, were used to apply a simple bias adjustment or offset factor. Figures A2.1 – A2.8 provide an indication of the variation in magnitude across models and countries in these adjustment factors.

A visual impression of the biases and the impact of the adjustment was obtained by comparing the unadjusted and adjusted time-series plots for individual countries (see Section 5.1 of the main report). While the HadEX2 observations were generally found to fall entirely or largely within the inter-model range for the historic period, there are some cases where they did not. This happens most frequently in the case of R20mm where the HadEX2 values lie entirely above the inter-model range for about 30% of countries. Both observed R10mm and R20mm (and often R95p) lie above the historical model range for about 9% of countries. This systematic underestimation of heavy rainfall extremes is consistent with the long right-hand tails in the distributions of the offsets used to adjust these variables (Figure A2.5 - A2.8).

In contrast, very few countries were found where the frequency of heavy rainfall extremes (Bolivia, Japan, Peru) and/or total precipitation (Bolivia, Burundi, Canada, China, Mongolia, Peru, Russia) are systematically overestimated by the models (i.e. where the observations lie below the model range). Some biases seem to be systematic for geographical regions. For example, Ptotal is systematically too high, but the frequency of R20mm underestimated, for several northwest/ central European countries (Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany and Sweden). Ptotal is consistently underestimated across a large part of the Caribbean (10 islands including Barbados, Jamaica and Dominica, and Honduras and El Salvador). These systematic errors are likely to be associated in part with the relatively coarse

⁴ A table recording these investigations, together with tables giving HadEX2 cell counts for each country and countries with missing indices (see Section A2.3), is available on request from the authors of this report.

spatial resolution of the models compared with the size of such small island states (12). In a few cases, simulated and observed WSDI values are strongly divergent (i.e. the HadEX2 observations lie some way above the model range). In the case of Bangladesh, India and Pakistan the number of warm days (TX90p) and warm nights (TN90p) are reasonably well simulated, indicating that the issue is primarily with simulating the persistence of warm spells. Whereas for New Zealand, warm days and warm nights are systematically underestimated along with the persistence (WSDI).

Inconsistencies between observed, particularly HadEX2 values used in Phase 1 of the WHO work, and simulated values may arise due to issues with the observations as well as the model simulations. Indeed, many of the issues identified during Phase 1 were, as described above, related to issues with the observations. Although detailed evaluation was not possible for Phase 2, it is anticipated that the improved observational datasets used (see Section 2 above and Section 4.1 of the main report) should have eliminated or reduced many of the earlier issues. The removal of models with particularly large biases in precipitation (see Section A2.4) should also help to ensure more reliable projections for Phase 2.

As with any time series, care is still needed in interpreting/extrapolating short records or trends. In some cases, where observed and simulated precipitation trends appear contradictory, these may simply reflect decadal variability rather than longer-term trends. Care is also needed in interpreting smoothed trends at the start and particularly the end of time series. The first/final 14 years of the climate hazard time series are smoothed by repeating the first/final time series values – following the now standard approach of Jones et al. (*13*). Therefore, any strong upward or downward trend at the end of the series will be underemphasised and the direction of trend may even be reversed.

Users of the climate hazards information and data sets are encouraged to undertake their own evaluation and cross-checking for the countries in which they are interested. It may, for example, be helpful to look at all available indices (see Table 1 of the main report), rather than just a single temperature or precipitation index, to determine whether or not past and/or future trends are consistent.

References

- Harris I, Jones PD, Osborn TJ, Lister DH. Updated high-resolution grids of monthly climatic observations – the CRU TS3.10 dataset. International Journal of Climatology. 2014; 34: 623–642. https://doi.org/10.1002/ joc.3711.
- Harris I, Osborn TJ, Jones PD, Lister DH. Version 4 of the CRU TS monthly highresolution gridded multivariate climate dataset. Scientific Data. 2020; 7. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41597-020-0453-3.
- Mitchell TD, Jones PD. An improved method of constructing a database of monthly climate observations and associated high-resolution grids. International Journal of Climatology. 2005; 25: 693–712. https://doi.org/10.1002/ joc.1181.
- Donat MG, Alexander LV, Yang H, Durre I, Vose R, Dunn RJH, et al. Updated analyses of temperature and precipitation extreme indices since the beginning of the twentieth century: the HadEX2 dataset. Journal of Geophysical Research – Atmospheres. 2013; **118**: 2098– 2118. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgrd.50150.
- Harada Y, Kamahori H, Kobayashi C, Endo H, Kobayashi S, Ota Y, et al. The JRA-55 reanalysis: representation of atmospheric circulation and climate variability. Journal of the Meteorological Society of Japan. 2016; 94: 269–302. https://doi.org/10.2151/jmsj.2016-015.
- 6. Becker A, Finger P, Meyer-Christoffer A, Rudolf B, Schamm K, Schneider U, et al. A description of the global land-surface precipitation data products of the Global Precipitation

Climatology Centre with sample applications including centennial (trend) analysis from 1901–present. Earth Syst Sci Data. 2013; **5**: 71–99. https://doi.org/10.5194/essd-5-71-2013.

- Schamm K, Ziese M, Becker A, Finger P, Meyer-Christoffer A, Schneider U, et al. Global gridded precipitation over land: a description of the new GPCC First Guess Daily product. Earth Syst Sci Data. 2014; 6: 49–60. https://doi. org/10.5194/essd-6-49-2014.
- Taylor KE, Stouffer RJ, Meehl GA. An overview of CMIP5 and the experiement design. Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society. 2012; 93: 485–498. https://doi.org/10.1175/ BAMS-D-11-00094.1.
- Sillmann J, Kharin VV, Zhang X, Zwiers FW, Bronaugh D. Climate extremes indices in the CMIP5 multimodel ensemble: Part 1. Model evaluation in the present climate. Journal of Geophysical Research – Atmospheres. 2013; 118: 1716–1733. https://doi.org/10.1002/ jgrd.50203.
- 10. Sillmann J, Kharin VV, Zwiers FW, Zhang X, Bronaugh D. Climate extremes indices in the CMIP5 multimodel ensemble: Part 2. Future

climate projections. Journal of Geophysical Research – Atmospheres. 2013; **118**: 2473– 2493. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgrd.50188.

- Mitchell JFB, Hulme M, New M. Climate data for political areas. Area. 2002; **34**: 109–112. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-4762.00062.
- 12. Seneviratne SI, Nicholls N. Chapter 3: Changes in climate extremes and their impacts on the natural physical environment. In: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Managing the risks of extreme events and disasters to advance climate change adaptation: special report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2012: 109–230. (https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ managing-the-risks-of-extreme-eventsand-disasters-to-advance-climate-changeadaptation/, accessed 13 July 2022).
- Jones PD, Raper SCB, Bradley RS, Diaz HF, Kellyo PM, Wigley TML. Northern-hemisphere surface air-temperature variations – 1851–1984. Journal of Climate and Applied Meteorology. 1986; 25: 161–179. https://doi. org/10.1175/1520-0450(1986)025<0161:NHSAT V>2.0.CO;2.



For further information please contact:

Climate Change and Health Unit Department of Environment, Climate Change and Health World Health Organization Email: climatehealth@who.int Webpage: https://www.who.int/health-topics/climate-change

